#### No. 92 | June 2024



Tbilisi, Georgia-20 April, 2024: Georgian women protest on Rustaveli Avenue against the law adopted in parliament (k\_samurkas / Shutterstock)

# Russian "Foreign Agents" Scenario: From the Weaponization of Transparency to Public Discrimination

### by Maxim Krupskiy

Over the last two months, the world has seen mass protests on the streets of the Georgian city of Tbilisi against the so-called "Russian law." Debated in Georgia's parliament as "On Transparency of Foreign Influence," this bill would give the Georgian government the power to designate noncommercial nongovernmental organizations and media receiving more than 20 percent of their income (in the form of money and other property) from a so-called "foreign power" during the year as representing the interest of such a power. A "foreign power," according to the law, is an entity belonging to a foreign state system, foreign citizens, organizations established on the basis of non-Georgian legislation, and any other associations established on the basis of foreign or international legal norms. The citizens protesting on Georgian streets do not want to see their government follow in the steps of Putin's Russia, with the stigmatization of civil society, and they are not alone. Russia's Foreign Agents Law is





inspiring similar legislation in other countries around the world. And while the United States has had its own version of the law (the Foreign Agents Registry Act—(FARA)) since 1938 and the EU is developing a variant of it, activists around the world consider the spread of the "Russian law" as a threat to civil society and human rights.

This dichotomy between the reactions to the Russian and Western approach to controlling foreign influence often leads to accusations of double standards and hypocrisy on the part of activists and analysts alike-or at least, accusations from Russian officials and proponents of the "Russian law" abroad. A deeper analysis of the history and development of the Russian law on foreign agents, as well as the consequences of its implementation, shows that those accusations have little basis. Although the laws on foreign agents and similar legislation intended to increase transparency surrounding foreign influence are far from ideal in the United States or in other democratic countries, the goal of the Kremlin is discrimination against civil society and dissenters rather than transparency.

The rapid spread of similar legislation in Georgia, Kazakhstan, and Kyrgyzstan (all states that Russia considers within a zone where its geopolitical interests should be privileged) requires a close analysis of how legal mechanisms ostensibly intended to ensure transparency can, given the appropriate political will and implementation, degenerate into instruments of state discrimination.<sup>1</sup>

The original legislation on foreign agents that came in the form of amendments to the law "On Non-Profit Organizations" emerged in Russia in 2012 in response to the mass protests that started in December 2011. They were prompted by the results of the Russian State Duma elections, which many citizens considered fraudulent, and the subsequent presidential election that reelected Vladimir Putin to a third term.<sup>2</sup> Officially, the purpose of these amendments controlling foreign agents was to ensure greater transparency of foreign-funded nonprofit legal entities that, according to the authorities, were engaged in political activities.<sup>3</sup> Supporters of these amendments repeatedly referred to the American FARA law as a model.<sup>4</sup> Critics at the time spoke about the fallacies of comparing the Russian law with the FARA law from the outset, and warned that this law would be aimed solely at stigmatizing Russian civil society and suppressing the activity of nonprofit organizations.5

Over the past 12 years, the Russian law on foreign agents has been repeatedly toughened. The Russian Ministry of Justice began to label not just nonprofit organizations, but also public associations, journalists, and individuals as foreign agents. At the same time, grounds for registration as a foreign agent grew increasingly vague.<sup>6</sup> After the launch of Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine on February 24, 2022, the law on foreign agents was repurposed from a supposed mechanism to ensure transparency into an instrument of public discrimination against dissenters.<sup>7</sup> Over the past two years, Russian authorities have imposed increasingly stringent restrictions on foreign agents and have openly declared their intent to deprive them of all sources of income, both inside and outside of the country.<sup>8</sup> The Kremlin also sought to intimidate Russian society through legislative amendments that criminalize either support for or interaction with declared foreign agents.9





### An Agent of Nobody

Both the legal term foreign agent and the stated objectives of the relevant legislation against foreign agents imply the need for a clear description of what constitutes the actions of said individuals or groups. What are the activities conducted in the interests of the foreign principal? Having text in the law that links conscious activity of the "agent" to the specific interests of the foreign principal is a conditio sine qua non, a "necessary condition" for a quality bill. This or any law within a rule of law system requires legal certainty, which means that the legislation must be clear and unambiguous, thereby reducing the risk of arbitrary decisions by public authorities. The importance of this principle has, for example, been emphasized by the Venice Commission, the Council of Europe's advisory body on constitutional matters.<sup>10</sup> Yet at no point did any of the versions of the Russian law on foreign agents ever contain such precise language, nor did any version of this law require the Russian Ministry of Justice to provide evidence that any individual or group registered as a foreign agent had acted in the interests of an entity or a person outside Russia.<sup>11</sup>

In the current version of the law, which went into effect on December 1, 2022, even the concept of activity in the interests of a foreign source has completely disappeared.<sup>12</sup> It was replaced by a new phrase: *being under foreign influence*. Unlike true agency activities, being "under influence" does not imply activity conducted on behalf of foreign interests. Thus, it is now possible to become a foreign agent in Russia simply by holding and publicly declaring views that differ from the Kremlin's official agenda, primarily regarding the invasion of Ukraine.<sup>13</sup> The Russian concept of applying the legislation on foreign agents is unique, because an individual or legal entity in Russia can be labeled an *agent of nobody*. No activity conducted in the interests of any principal is required. This approach has given the Russian Ministry of Justice the widest possible discretionary powers. That empowerment, among other things, was reflected in the rapid growth of the number of foreign agents designated between 2022 and 2023 with 188 and 227 new agents respectively. In comparison, there were 113 new foreign agents in 2021 and only 16 in 2020.<sup>14</sup>

### Weaponizing Transparency

The legal structure of the "foreign agents" concept is generally imperfect. For example, while analyzing the practice and the implementation of the American and Russian versions of this legislation, researchers have identified gaps of the comparable legal nature in terms of stigmatization, broad wording, and other shortcomings.<sup>15</sup> However, under certain political conditions, the negative effect of the legislation on foreign agents is multiplied. These conditions include the absence of real separation of powers, the lack of an independent court, and deliberate propaganda smear campaigns against dissenters. These are precisely the conditions present in Russia today. Officials are co-opting the rhetoric of transparency from democratic countries and exploiting legal gaps within the borrowed concept of "foreign agents." The objective is to convert this legislation with Western origins into a weapon in their fight against civil society and retain unchallenged power.<sup>16</sup>

During the Russian-Ukrainian war, Russian authorities began considering nonprofit organizations receiving foreign funding as "the main instrument of the information and propaganda campaign to discredit the actions of the state





bodies of the Russian Federation and its Armed Forces," deployed "in the interests of the states of the collective West."<sup>17</sup> Guided by this approach, the Russian Ministry of Justice declared the need to further develop national legislation on foreign agents, meaning to tighten it even more. This stigmatization of nonprofit organizations of so-called "pro-Western orientation" at the legislative level fulfills the provisions of the Concept of Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation (paragraph 47-4), approved by President Putin on March 31, 2023. According to this Concept, Russia is countering "the use of human rights issues as a tool for external pressure, interference in the internal affairs of states."<sup>18</sup> The Kremlin's description of human rights activities is a clear sign of further repression of civil society, one that current lawmakers are working to enshrine in law.

# From Stigmatization to Public Discrimination

Shortly after the new law on foreign agents came into effect, Russian government officials began to publicly advocate various repressive initiatives against those individuals and groups receiving this designation. The label no longer had anything to do with ensuring transparency or controlling foreign influence but was instead aimed solely at discriminating against those receiving the label. Minister of Justice Konstantin Chuichenko proposed designating as foreign agents any persons or groups whose activities were "directed against Russian spiritual and moral values."<sup>19</sup> Foreign agents would also be deprived of any material support from the state.<sup>20</sup> In addition, the deputies of the State Duma of the Russian Federation proposed that foreign agents should be required to report on income, property, expenses, and

obligations of close relatives.<sup>21</sup> Any foreign agents located outside the country should be prohibited from making real estate transactions with a notarized power of attorney.<sup>22</sup> This would force any designated individual to come to Russia to make such transactions, obviously putting them at risk of immediate arrest.

Recently, several new discriminatory initiatives directed against foreign agents have come to light. The State Duma of the Russian Federation is discussing the introduction of a ban on royalties to foreign agents for copyright and related rights.<sup>23</sup> This initiative is obviously aimed at worsening the financial situation of people like musicians, artists, and writers; in essence, it is an attempt to seize their legally earned money as punishment for political disloyalty. Similarly, the parliament of Bashkiria, one of Russia's republics, proposed prohibiting foreign agents from receiving more than the minimum wage (about \$200 per month) from transactions, with the remainder to go to the state budget.<sup>24</sup> One of the latest initiatives was a proposal by a group of deputies of the Russian State Duma to restrict access to books written by foreign agents in libraries in order to prevent propaganda of authors "whose activities are directed against the security of the Russian Federation."25

#### **New Discrimination Techniques**

Despite the fact that the legislation on foreign agents has been applied in Russia for more than a decade, the state has not been able to completely suppress dissent. Regardless of the serious restrictions associated with this status, nonprofit organizations and human rights projects continue their work both inside and outside the country. Many independent media and journalists who





have been included in the foreign agent register find new formats for their work by creating YouTube and Telegram channels to communicate with their audiences. Civil activists, musicians, writers, and other public figures continue to express their anti-war views and engage in creative work outside of Russia. Obviously, public access to information that challenges the Kremlin's agenda does not suit the Russian authorities, so they continue to look for new methods to silence these voices.

One such development is the concept of penalizing certain forms of interaction with foreign agents. This initiative would encourage Russian people to personally discriminate against designated foreign agents. To date, this has found expression in two new legislative initiatives.

The first, which came into effect last year, provides for liability for individuals and legal entities who assisting foreign agents in violating the law.<sup>26</sup> For example, Russian schools must now carefully screen all their current and potential teachers or guest lecturers for foreign agent status, since foreign agents are prohibited from conducting pedagogical activities with minors or creating informational products for them. Any staff members with a foreign agent designation must be dismissed.

The second law bans advertising of any resources of foreign agents, including their information platforms (social media accounts and channels, websites, etc.), and bans companies from advertising on their platforms. This legislation has already endangered a number of independent Russian media projects.<sup>27</sup> In addition to the obvious legal consequences of administrative and criminal liability for violating these restrictions,

the advertising ban quickly led to a wave of self-censorship among advertisers against designated foreign agents.<sup>28</sup> Some advertising agencies and companies are already introducing additional policies and procedures to guard against advertising with foreign agents in order to protect themselves. For example, they refuse to sign contracts with foreign agents and demand that they be removed from materials presented by them. They also want to get out of advertising contracts that were made before the law went into effect.<sup>29</sup> According to Vyacheslav Volodin, the speaker of the State Duma of the Russian Federation and one of the proponents of property repression against foreign agents, the law will mean these "agents" will likely lose up to 80 percent of their advertising revenues.<sup>30</sup>

#### Conclusion

The official rhetoric about the need to ensure transparency in the activities of foreign-funded nonprofit organizations, which accompanied the development of the Russian law on foreign agents 12 years ago, has lost all relevance, even for Russian authorities. Today, Russian legislation is not aimed at transparency, but discrimination and repression. The authorities have a legal tool to designate any citizen or group that disagrees with the Kremlin's policy a foreign agent. Once the label is applied, there is virtually no recourse for those so designated. The penalties applied only increase, as does the uncertainty over what exact violation can draw that unalterable designation.

With the rapid spread of foreign influence transparency legislation around the world, the Russian example of manipulating this rhetoric to suppress civil rights and freedoms becomes a





very tempting blueprint for other nondemocratic regimes. Borrowing the Russian experience will contribute to democratic backsliding in other countries. This makes the voices of civil society and ordinary citizens who seek, as in Georgia, to prevent such a scenario and to urge the international community not to fall for the temptation to use repressive legal tools in the name of transparency all the more important.

Opinions expressed in Wilson Center publications and events are those of the authors and speakers and do not represent the views of the Wilson Center.



Maxim Krupskiy is a former Starovoitova Fellow at the Kennan Institute and a former Visiting Scholar at the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy at Tufts University. An attorney-atlaw, he has a PhD in philosophy

from Bauman Moscow State Technical University.





#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Президент Кыргызстана подписал закон об «иностранных агентах» в российском стиле, [Kyrgyz President Signs Russian-style Law on "Foreign Agents"], Committee to Protect Journalists, April 3, 2024, https://cpj.org/ru/2024/04/президент-кыргызстана-подписал-зако/; Gabriel Gavin, "Georgia's Ruling Party Brings Back Disputed Russia-style 'Foreign Agent' Law," Politico, April 3, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/georgian-dream-ruling-party-reintroduce-russian-style-foreign-agent-law/; and Sophiko Megrelidze, "Georgia Drops Foreign Agents Law after Massive Protests," Associated Press, March 10, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/georgia-foreign-agents-law-protests-parliament-1ab288cb3a3ccf330830ce7cae5603e2.
- 2 Tom Parfitt, "Anti-Putin Protesters March Through Moscow," *The Guardian*, February 4, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2012/feb/04/anti-putin-protests-moscow-russia.
- 3 "Russia: Harsh Toll of 'Foreign Agents' Law," Human Rights Watch, June 25, 2013, https://www.hrw.org/news/2013/06/25/russiaharsh-toll-foreign-agents-law.
- 4 U.S. Department of Justice (website), "Foreign Agents Registration Act," https://www.justice.gov/nsd-fara; and Vladimir Kara-Murza, "FARA and Putin's NGO Law: Myths and Reality," Institute of Modern Russia, May 9, 2013, https://imrussia.org/en/politics/455fara-and-putins-ngo-law-myths-and-reality.
- 5 "Russia: Reject Proposed Changes to Rules on Foreign-Funded NGOs," Human Rights Watch, July 13, 2012, https://www.hrw.org/news/2012/07/13/russia-reject-proposed-changes-rules-foreign-funded-ngos.
- 6 "Russia's New 'Foreign Agent' Law, Explained," *The Moscow Times*, December 2, 2019, https://www.themoscowtimes. com/2019/12/02/russia-bans-iphone-sale-without-russian-apps-a68313.
- 7 "Putin Signs Off On Harsher 'Foreign Agent' Law," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, July 14, 2022, https://www.rferl. org/a/31943645.html.
- 8 "инистр юстиции предложил лишить иноагентов возможности зарабатывать в России," [Justice Minister Proposes to Deprive Foreign Agents of the Opportunity to Earn Money in Russia], Ведомости [Vedomosti], May 13, 2023, https://www. vedomosti.ru/society/news/2023/05/13/974899-ministr-yustitsii-predlozhil-lishit-inoagentov; and "Putin Signs Ban on Advertising for 'Foreign Agents,'" *The Moscow Times*, March 11, 2024, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2024/03/11/putin-signs-ban-on-advertising-for-foreign-agents-a84411.
- 9 "Власти РФ грозят штрафами до 500 тысяч за пособничество "иноагентам," [Russian Authorities Threaten Fines of up to 500,000 for Aiding "Foreign Agents"], Радио Свобода [Radio Liberty], November 23, 2023, https://www.svoboda.org/a/vlasti-rf-grozyat-shtrafami-do-500-tysyach-za-posobnichestvo-inoagentam-/32697177.html.
- 10 Council of Europe, Venice Commission (website), "Rule of Law," https://www.venice.coe.int/WebForms/pages/?p=02\_Rule\_of\_ law&lang=EN.
- 11 Ecodefence and others v. Russia (Applications nos. 9988/13 and 60 others), ECHR, June 14, 2022, https://hudoc.echr.coe.int/ fre?i=001-217751.
- 12 Федеральный закон "О контроле за деятельностью лиц, находящихся под иностранным влиянием" от 14.07.2022 N 255-ФЗ [Federal Law "On Control over the Activities of Persons Under Foreign Influence" of 14.07.2022 N 255-FZ], https://www.consultant.ru/document/cons\_doc\_LAW\_421788/7088397aede2cef0d1587f1b614fef2b5ebf30c5/.
- 13 О реестре иностранных агентов [On the Register of Foreign Agents], Министерство юстиции Российской Федерации [Ministry of Justice of the Russian Federation], March 29, 2024, https://minjust.gov.ru/ru/events/50018/.





- 14 Daniil Beilinson, "Data on Foreign Agents and Undesirable Organizations," materials for the joint seminar "Political Repression in Russia, 2012–2023," organized by OVD-Info/L'Archipel and researchers (F. Daucé, CERCEC; G. Favarel-Garrigues, CERI; A. Le Huérou, ISP; and R. Mustafina, CERI; with the support of Labex Tepsis and CERCEC, https://observablehq.com/d/41d-1d28c0711bb07.
- 15 Samuel Rebo, "FARA in Focus: What Can Russia's Foreign Agent Law Tell Us About America's?" *Journal of National Security Law & Policy* (July 26, 2021): 277–325, https://jnslp.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Fara\_in\_Focus\_2.pdf; and Nick Robinson, "Foreign Agents" in an Interconnected World: FARA and the Weaponization of Transparency," *Duke Law Journal* 69, no. 5 (2020): 1075–1147, https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=4013&context=dlj.
- 16 Maxim Krupskiy, "The Impact of Russia's 'Foreign Agents' Legislation on Civil Society," *The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs* 47, no. 2 (Summer 2023): 55–70, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/579fc2ad725e253a86230610/t/649855754bd4f56b4abd36 e9/1687704950045/330780+FF+47-2+Krupskiy.pdf; Opinions no. 716-717/2013, ON FEDERAL LAW N. 121-FZ ON NON-COM-MERCIAL ORGANISATIONS ("LAW ON FOREIGN AGENTS"), ON FEDERAL LAWS N. 18-FZ and N. 147-FZ AND ON FEDERAL LAW N. 190-FZ ON MAKING AMENDMENTS TO THE CRIMINAL CODE ("LAW ON TREASON") OF THE RUSSIAN FEDERATION, Adopted by the Venice Commission at its 99th Plenary Session (Venice, 13–14 June 2014), https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=cdl-ad(2014)025-e; Opinion No. 1014 / 2020, ON THE COMPATIBILITY WITH INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS STANDARDS OF A SERIES OF BILLS INTRODUCED BY THE RUSSIAN STATE DUMA BETWEEN 10 AND 23 NOVEMBER 2020 TO AMEND LAWS AFFECTING "FOREIGN AGENTS" Adopted by the Venice Commission at its 127th Plenary Session (Venice and online, 2–3 July 2021), https://venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2021)027-e.
- 17 Доклад о деятельности иностранных агентов, содержащий в том числе информацию об участии их в политической деятельности, осуществляемой на территории Российской Федерации, о поступлении и расходовании денежных средств, а также о результатах контроля за их деятельностью в 2022 году, [Report on the Activities of Foreign Agents, Including Information on Their Participation in Political Activities Carried Out on the Territory of the Russian Federation, on the Receipt and Expenditure of Funds, as Well as on the Results of Control over Their Activities in 2022], Министерство юстиции России, [Russian Ministry of Justice], April 28, 2023, https://t.me/komisgd/589.
- 18 Концепция внешней политики Российской Федерации (утверждена Президентом Российской Федерации В.В.Путиным 31 марта 2023 г.), [Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation (approved by the President of the Russian Federation V. V. Putin on March 31, 2023)], Министерство иностранных дел Российской Федерации, [Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation], March 31, 2023, https://mid.ru/ru/foreign\_policy/official\_documents/1860586/?lang=en.
- 19 Елена Чернышова, [Elena Chernyshova], "Чуйченко предложил признавать иноагентами за нарушение духовных ценностей," [Chuichenko Proposed to Recognize Foreign Agents for Violation of Spiritual Values], РБК [RBC], May 13, 2023, https://www.rbc.ru/politics/13/05/2023/645fa8119a7947991718de67.
- 20 Лаура Кеффер, [Laura Keffer], "Комиссия Госдумы предложила запретить имущественную поддержку иноагентов," [State Duma Commission Proposes Banning Property Support for Foreign Agents], Коммерсантъ [Kommersant], April 18, 2023, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5940176.
- 21 Анастасия Морозова, [Anastasia Morozova], "В Госдуме предложили обязать иноагентов отчитываться о доходах и имуществе близких," [The State Duma Proposed to Oblige Foreign Agents to Report on the Income and Property of Their Relatives], Forbes Russia, January 17, 2024, https://www.forbes.ru/society/504414-v-gosdume-predlozili-obazat-inoagentov-otcityvat-sa-o-dohodah-i-imusestve-blizkih.
- 22 Анастасия Корочкина, [Anastasia Korochkina], "В Госдуме предложили запретить иноагентам переоформлять имущество по доверенности," [The State Duma Proposed to Prohibit Foreign Agents from Re-registering Property by Proxy], *Forbes Russia*, January 24, 2024, https://www.forbes.ru/society/504897-v-gosdume-predlozili-zapretit-inoagentam-pereoform-lat-imusestvo-po-doverennosti.





- 23 Юлия Юрасова, [Yulia Yurasova], "В Госдуме доходит до смежного," [In the State Duma, It Comes to a Related One], Коммерсантъ [Kommersant], March 5, 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/6553225.
- 24 "Парламент Башкирии предложил оставлять иноагентам от сделок только MPOT," [The Parliament of Bashkiria Proposed to Leave Foreign Agents Only the Minimum Wage from Transactions], Ведомости [Vedomosti], March 27, 2024, https:// www.vedomosti.ru/society/news/2024/03/27/1028400-parlament-bashkirii-predlozhil-mrot.
- 25 Александр Воронов, [Alexander Voronov], "В Госдуме предлагают ограничить доступ к книгам иноагентов в библиотеках," [The State Duma Proposes to Restrict Access to Books by Foreign Agents in Libraries], Коммерсантъ [Kommersant], March 27, 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/6595149.
- 26 "В России введена ответственность за помощь иноагентам в нарушении закона. Что это значит?", [Liability for Assisting Foreign Agents in Violation of the Law Has Been Introduced in Russia. What Does This Mean?], Фонд "Центр защиты прав СМИ" [Media Rights Protection Center Foundation], August 4, 2023, https://mmdc.ru/blog/2023/08/04/v-rossii-vvedena-otvetstvennost-za-pomoshh-inoagentam-v-narushenii-zakona-chto-eto-znachit/.
- 27 Лаура Кеффер, [Laura Keffer], "Признанный иноагентом Пивоваров уволил часть команды из-за закона о рекламе," [Recognized as a Foreign Agent, Pivovarov Fired Part of His Team because of the Advertising Law], Коммерсантъ [Kommersant], March 2, 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/6551429.
- 28 Максим Крупский, [Maxim Krupskiy], "Не привлекая внимания: к чему приведет запрет рекламы у иноагентов," [Keeping a Low Profile: What Will the Ban on Advertising from Foreign Agents Lead To?], *Forbes Russia*, March 4, 2024, https://www. forbes.ru/mneniya/507232-ne-privlekaa-vnimania-k-cemu-privedet-zapret-reklamy-u-inoagentov?.
- 29 Дарья Култаева, [Daria Kultayeva] "Бегут, как от чумы: как бренды и агентства запрещают иноагентам больше властей," [Fleeing Like the Plague: How Brands and Agencies Ban Foreign Agents More Than the Authorities], *Forbes Russia*, April 1, 2024, https://www.forbes.ru/svoi-biznes/509160-begut-kak-ot-cumy-kak-brendy-i-agentstva-zapresaut-inoagentam-bol-sevlastej.
- 30 Тимур Батыров, [Timur Batyrov], "Володин оценил эффективность закона о запрете рекламы у иноагентов," [Volodin Assessed the Effectiveness of the Law on Banning Advertising from Foreign Agents], Forbes Russia, March 5, 2024, https:// www.forbes.ru/society/507454-volodin-ocenil-effektivnost-zakona-o-zaprete-reklamy-u-inoagentov.









Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars One Woodrow Wilson Plaza 1300 Pennsylvania Avenue NW Washington, DC 20004–3027

#### **Wilson Center**

- wilsoncenter.org
- f wwoodrowwilsoncenter
- X @thewilsoncenter
- O @thewilsoncenter
- **©** 202.691.4000

#### Kennan Institute

- wilsoncenter.org/kennan
- kennan@wilsoncenter.org
- f wwoodrowwilsoncenter
- X @kennaninstitute
- @ @kennaninstitute
- **(**]» 202.691.4000

© 2024, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars